
CITY OF HAHIRA 

JULY 7, 2022 

COUNCIL MEETING 

6:00 P.M. 

COURTHOUSE 

The Mayor and Council met for a Council Meeting at the Courthouse with Mayor 

Bruce Cain presiding. 

PRESENT:  Mayor Bruce Cain, Councils:  Mason Barfield, Louise White, Tony 

Rosatti and Mayor Pro Tem Kenneth Davis.  City Manager Jonathan Sumner, City 

Clerk Lisa Mashburn, Fire Chief Dwight Bennett, Assistant Fire Chief David 

Thompson, Police Chief Terry Davis, PWD Willie Jones and MSD Jennifer Price. 

CALL TO ORDER:  Mayor Bruce Cain 

ESTABLISH QUORUM:  Mayor Bruce Cain 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  Mayor Bruce Cain 

INVOCATION:  Pastor Josh Owens 

REVIEW/CORRECTION OF MEETING MINUTES: 

A.  MAY 31, 2022 WORK SESSION 

B.  JUNE 2, 2022 COUNCIL MEETING 

The Mayor asked if anyone had any questions or corrections regarding the 

minutes.  None noted.  Mayor Pro Tem Davis made a motion to approve the 

minutes as presented which was seconded by Council member White.  

Councilmember White, Councilman Barfield, Councilman Rosatti and Mayor Pro 

Tem Davis all voted in favor of the motion. 

CITIZENS TO BE HEARD:  None noted. 

REVIEW OF BILLS/BUDGET OVERAGES: 

The Mayor asked if anyone had any questions or corrections regarding the bills.  

None noted.  Councilman Barfield made a motion to approve the bills as 

presented which was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Davis.  Mayor Pro Tem Davis, 



Councilman Barfield, Councilman Rosatti and Council person White all voted in 

favor of the motion. 

 

CONSENT AGENDA: 

A.  SOLID WASTE CONTRACT FUEL SURCHARE ADDITION-UNTIL DECEMBER 

2022 

B. IT CONTRACT RENEWAL-VIRTUAL WORLD TECHNOLOGIES-$27,324 

C. AUTHORIZATION TO BID PUBLIC WORKS BUILDING METAL FRAME & SLAB 

D. FOUNTAIN MAINTENANCE CONTRACT-CLEAN WATER POOLS-$3,000 

E. MAIN STREET BOARD MEMBER APPOINTMENT-CHRISTINE BASSETT 

F.  SMITH PARK GAZEBO REPAIR-$2,000-RONNIE MASHBURN-SPLOST VIII 

The Mayor asked if anyone had any questions regarding the Consent agenda.  

None noted.  Mayor Pro Tem Davis made a motion to approve the Consent 

agenda as presented which was seconded by Councilman Rosatti.  Councilman 

Rosatti, Councilman Barfield, Council person White and Mayor Pro Tem Davis all 

voted in favor of the motion. 

REPORTS: 

Councilman Rosatti said I think the 4th of July event went great, all your hard work 

paid off and it was a good time.  Thank you to Public works, Police department 

and Fire Department.  Thank you to the Mayor, Council City Manager and Staff for 

all that you do.  I think we live in the best place in Georgia. 

Councilman Barfield said thank you to all those that work in the field, my phone 

has been quiet.  If I do call about anything I get great responses and attitudes and 

I appreciate that.  The fireworks were great and very different from the previous 

year, which was money well spent.  If anyone sees any of the drone pictures 

please send to me.  I am proud that we get things done and that things are going 

well. 

Council person White said she agrees with all that has been said, ditto.  I love 

Hahira and especially District 1. 

Mayor Pro Tem Davis said I agree with all that has been said, thank you to the 

Main Street director, I know it was a lot of work and it shows.  Hahira is known for 



events now, people are starting to see it.  I think it has a good impact.  Thank you 

to Public works and Public Safety, thanks all around. 

City Manager Sumner thanked everyone for the opportunity to serve.  Thank you 

to Public Safety for the wonderful job.  The Independence Day celebration was 

uneventful, no concerns.  Thank you to the Main Street Department, they also 

raised $13,300 from selling t-shirts, vendors and sponsorships.  We had a good 

crowd.  Thank you to Lisa, Victoria and Carol for all they do. PWD Jones got a little 

hot today and had to go home but I hope he will be better after some rest.  We 

will be looking at the budget starting next month. 

Mayor Cain thanked Public Safety, Jennifer and Jamie, everything went well.  

Thank you to the Fire department for the life they saved the other day.  We have 

a good caliber of people to work with, our personnel is top notch.  Thank you to 

Lisa for collecting all the money, to Victoria and Carol, City Manager and all the 

staff.  Thank you to Council, I appreciate you all and the understanding you have, I 

really appreciate it. 

 

THE MEETING WAS ADJOURNED AT 6:20 P.M. 

 

ADJOURN. 

 

___________________________ 

MAYOR BRUCE CAIN 

 

___________________________ 

CITY CLERK LISA MASHBURN 


